YORK UNIVERSITY
FACULTY OF GRADUATE STUDIES
Council Meeting

Minutes
Thursday, October 5, 2023
3:00 p.m.

This meeting was held remotely via Zoom during the COVID-19 pandemic.
Present:  A. Albert, P. Angermeyer, J. Baarbé, J. Babb, S. Burley Hollows, R. Coombe, S. Coysh, P. Darke, A. Di Bartolomeo, S. Drummond, R. Freckleton, L. Gilbert, M. Goitom, M. Gordon, V. Govi, J. Gray-McInnis, L. Grier, R. Hili, S. Hussain, P. Ingram, S. Johnson, J. Kowlessar, J. Lam, A. Lunny, P. Macdonald, A. MacLachlan (Dean), A. MacLennan, H. Macrae, B. Meisner, W. Moir, A. Muzzin, S. Nijhawan, J. Ofwono, K. Ogata, T. Ojo, J.-P. Paluzzi, M. Reisenleitner (Chair), J. Samuel, M.M. Schiff (Recording Secretary), L. Seiler, O. Shabbar, I. Sharma, C. van Daalen-Smith, S. Van Viegen, J. Vig, W. Wicken, P. Wood, M. Zabrocki, M. Zryd

Guests:  J. Atallah, T. Bhoola, A. Kajor, J. Steeves

Regrets:  D. Cabianca, M. Nasar, V. Shah, Z. Spicer
1. Welcome and Chair’s Remarks
Professor Markus Chair Reisenleitner has returned as Chair.  He warmly welcomed new members of Faculty Council and particularly Dean Alice MacLachlan and new Associate Dean Students Tokunbo Ojo.

Chair Reisenleitner read the York University land acknowledgement:

“York University recognizes that many Indigenous Nations have longstanding relationships with the territories upon which York University campuses are located that precede the establishment of York University.  York University acknowledges its presence on the traditional territory of many Indigenous Nations.  The area known as Tkaronto has been care taken by the Anishinabek Nation, the Haudenosaunee Confederacy, and the Huron-Wendat.  It is now home to many First Nation, Inuit, and Métis communities.  We acknowledge the current treaty holders, the Mississaugas of the Credit First Nation.  This territory is subject of the Dish with One Spoon Wampum Belt Covenant, an agreement to peaceably share and care for the Great Lakes region.”

The Chair asked all members of Council to acknowledge the land where they are located.  He participated in the meeting from California and recognized that.  He stated that land acknowledgements must be more than a ritual and should be a guide to graduate education at York.  Welcome new epistemologies, he said, and think about the ways we produce academic knowledge to ameliorate and broaden perspectives and undertakings.

This Council is a body of Senate for graduate academic matters.  If motions are approved by Council, they may become policy for York University.  The Chair welcomed not only participation by members of Council but also their recommendations which may proceed via Academic Planning & Policy Committee to Council for approval.

Chair Reisenleitner reported that Council is absent a Vice-Chair, and called for a volunteer.

2. Minutes (Previous Meeting, May 4, 2023) (.docx)
In light of this first vote of the new Council session, it was noted that with the revisions to the membership of Council that were implemented effective July 1, 2023, the status of some members of Council had changed to non-voting from voting.
The minutes of the previous meeting were approved.
3. Business Arising from the Minutes

There was no business arising from the minutes.
4. Council Orientation
Presentation by Associate Dean Academic Cheryl van Daalen-Smith
Associate Dean Academic Cheryl van Daalen-Smith provided an overview of the mandate, structure, and procedures of Council.  Associate Dean van Daalen-Smith stated that the Faculty was very pleased with the new structure of Council which was implemented effective July 1, 2023.  Council, she noted, is the committee of Senate responsible for graduate studies, and she thanked councillors for their roles.  
The rules of Council relate this body’s responsibilities:
As the pan-university Committee of Senate responsible for graduate and postdoctoral educational development, the Council will:
· provide the oversight and advocacy of graduate and postdoctoral educational development in the university's mission to achieve excellence in scholarship, research, and teaching in pure, applied and professional fields;
· consult, cooperate, and plan strategically with graduate programs, anchor Faculty Council Graduate Committees, and other relevant units across the university to support disciplinary, multi-disciplinary, and cross-Faculty initiatives;
· develop and maintain uniformly high standards of graduate and postdoctoral educational development, research and professionalization across the University. These standards are to be supported by the adoption and review of regulations governing standards of admission, examinations, academic progress milestones and completion;
· define the minimum membership criteria for appointment to the Faculty of Graduate Studies to facilitate student and program development in the areas of teaching, scholarship, research, and supervision;
· enact such policies, regulations, guidelines, and procedures as are necessary to conduct the affairs of the Faculty.
Associate Dean Academic van Daalen-Smith reviewed Council’s five Standing Committees:   Academic Planning & Policy Committee, Appeals & Academic Honesty Committee, Awards Committee, Nominating Committee and Petitions Committee.  She spoke about the new structure of Council which has been adapted to meet Senate’s requirement that student members comprise no more than 25% of voting members.  There are many new categories that involve more representative constituencies.
Officers of Council this year are Chair Markus Reisenleitner and Secretary M. Michael Schiff, with the Vice-Chair position currently vacant.  The Associate Dean stated that councillors should be prepared and engaged and encouraged questions and interest.  Some matters must be considered by Academic Planning & Policy Committee prior to review and possible approval by Council.
Chair Reisenleitner thanked Associate Dean Academic van Daalen-Smith for the presentation and stressed that councillors’ participation and contributions are very much appreciated.
5. eCV Curriculum vitae Management Software System
Guests:  Jennifer Steeves, Associate Vice-President Research; Anna Kajor, Project Manager
Chair Markus Reisenleitner introduced the guests and the topic, reminding councillors of issues raised when Council first discussed the new system at the meeting on April 13, 2023, including:  the role of the contractor in other jurisdictions; data ownership; disciplinary bias; safeguards against data being used for performance indicators and research assessment of programs; and language limitations.
Project Manager Anna Kajor replied that although the contractor is British based, the York system will be located within Canada, including the database and the backend.  Users will retain their own data ownership with full control of their data.  Ms Kajor presented the different aspects of the new system, Elements and Discovery.  The software allows users to organize and store their own research output, internal to York.  Profiles are passworded and have data from York’s human resources database.  Data for professional activities would have to be added by users.  Ms Kajor reiterated that participation is not mandatory.  The Discovery aspect is the public side of the system.  York does not now have a site where faculty member profiles collected research is displayed for outside users.  The data “will not be used for evaluation or competition.”  
Associate Vice-President Research Jennifer Steeves shared a link to “Discover York Academics” which replicated the presentation information and slides shared by the proponents at Council.  Ms Kajor reported that the team is working on a French version for the online interface; however, at present information in any language may be uploaded.  She noted that at present only full-time faculty members may participate; part-time faculty members will be able to participate as of summer 2024.  Later, possibly by January 2025, the system will be open to graduate students and post-doctoral fellows and visitors.  
Faculty members may now join as test users.  Chair Markus Reisenleitner conveyed that he had signed up as a test user.  Director, Graduate Program in Gender, Feminist & Women’s Studies Patricia Wood agreed that the eCV will be very useful for external users, especially at the graduate level.  She asked if there will be connections to graduate program websites for internal use.  Associate Vice-President Research Steeves replied that the software will be very useful internally and will assist in finding disciplinary expertise.  As well, she stated, faculty members may indicate in their profiles if they are available for graduate supervision.  Associate Director, Communications, Recruitment & Digital Engagement Anesa Albert stated that graduate program websites will be updated with links to this information.  Chair Reisenleitner stated that reassurances were welcome.  He stated that as Director of the Graduate Program in Communication & Culture he did not want to force faculty members to use the new system and repeated that participation is voluntary.  He affirmed that beta testing was safe and private.  The guests stated that they had worked to make the system seamless and effective across disciplines.
Associate Dean Academic Cheryl van Daalen-Smith thanked Associate Vice-President Research Jennifer Steeves and Project Manager Anna Kajor for their presentation.
6. Poll on Remote/In-Person Council
Chair Markus Reisenleitner and new Secretary of Council M. Michael Schiff reminded councillors that with the revised Structure, Rules and Procedures of Council some roles and responsibilities of councillors have changed.  Voting at Council is restricted to voting members.  That said, this poll was intended to provide an informal direction by Council.
Councillors were asked to select one of two options:
“Should FGS Council:
· Continue remotely for the entire 2023-24 year
· Have a combination of remote and in-person meetings for the 2023-24 academic year”
Of 40 respondents, 31 preferred continuing with remote meetings, while 9 opted for the combination of remote and in-person meetings.
7. Dean's Remarks
New Dean Alice MacLachlan offered her first Council remarks as Vice-Provost and Dean, Graduate Studies, stating that she looked forward to working with this body, and stressed her commitment to graduate studies and students.  Following the poll on remote vs. in-person Council meetings, she reflected on continuing to navigate Covid-19 contingencies.  She reminded councillors of the importance of working in safe spaces.  There are new priorities, the Dean continued, related to graduate research and artificial intelligence.  She will work with both the Associate Dean Academic and Students to infuse ‘Decolonization, Equity, Diversity and Inclusion’ into the Faculty’s work and Council’s committees.  She also reflected on the issues of accessibility and access.  Past recommendations involving students with disabilities are being revisited.  She welcomed hearing from councillors about collective priorities and responsibilities.

Dean MacLachlan also spoke about housing, safety, wellness, and other challenges facing graduate studies.

8. Changes to Faculty Regulations 
For approval
Approved by FGS Academic Planning & Policy Committee on May 10, 2023
Updates to Regulations – Thesis and Dissertation – Remote Defences (.docx)
Associate Director, Graduate Academic Affairs Wesley Moir introduced this item, remarking that the proposal was previously reviewed by Council in the spring, for discussion.  The York University Sustainability Strategy seeks to reach its goals by 2030 but sooner if at all possible.  These changes suggest that long-distance travel by an external examiner may not be justified where remote participation may be undertaken.  Recognizing the importance of the event, the changes are balanced and remain flexible.  Associate Director Moir reviewed the careful and wide consultation for these changes.  Remote participation becomes the default for external examiners.  Greater student choice is provided in terms of format (conducted in person, remotely by videoconference, or a hybrid of the two).  In-person participation by local members is delimited.  Guidelines are included for chairs to navigate issues that may arise.  Related honoraria are increased, with travel expenses migrating to anchor Faculties.  Two Owl Labs Meeting Cameras were obtained, with one to be used in the Faculty’s 232 York Lanes meeting room which hosts many defences, and the other to be signed out by graduate programs for local use. Councillors with experience using these cameras in hybrid defences recounted positive experiences.

Following this discussion, it was moved, seconded, and CARRIED,

“that the changes to Faculty regulations involving remote defences for theses and dissertations be APPROVED.”

9. Criteria and Procedures for Appointment and Reappointment 
For approval
Changes to Criteria & Procedures for Appointment and Reappointment
Graduate Program in Environmental Studies
Liette Gilbert, Director of the Graduate Program in Environmental Studies, introduced this item to Council.  She stated that the changes make appointment consideration and approval a much more robust process than the previous rules.  Categories for appointment mirror those in the Faculty’s appointments policy.

It was moved, seconded, and CARRIED, unanimously,

“that the changes to criteria and procedures for appointment and reappointment for the Graduate Program in Environmental Studies (Faculty of Graduate Studies) be APPROVED.”

10. Report of the Nominating Committee
(Report revised October 4, 2023)
For information
The report of the Nominating Committee was posted with the meeting agenda.  A slightly amended report was posted a few days prior to the meeting.
The report highlights faculty member and graduate student positions and details new and continuing members on Council’s Standing Committees and FGS representative positions on Senate committees.  Chair Markus Reisenleitner noted he will continue as Chair in absence of a Vice-Chair to ensure continuity.  He was acclaimed to the position.  He asked faculty members to consider collegial service in the positions of Vice-Chair and Senate Executive Committee representative.  Vice-Chair serves for one year, and then serves as Chair for the following year.  The Senate Executive Committee position requires that the representative already be serving as a Senator. 
The Chair stressed that service on Council’s Standing Committees has a very positive impact on graduate studies at the University.
Council received the Nominating Committee report for information.

11. Reports from Faculty of Graduate Studies' Representatives to Senate Committees
Cheryl van Daalen-Smith, Senate Academic Standards, Curriculum & Pedagogy Committee
Saskia Van Viegen, Senate Academic Policy, Planning and Research Committee
Melanie Cao, Senate Executive Committee's Subcommittee on Honorary Degrees & Ceremonials
Cheryl van Daalen-Smith, Senate Academic Standards, Curriculum & Pedagogy Committee
Associate Dean Academic Cheryl van Daalen-Smith addressed Council.  She reported that a new Quality Assurance framework is being developed, and that that has implications for cyclical appraisals.  Programs should use the most up-to-date guidance.
Associate Dean Academic van Daalen-Smith also discussed efforts to update academic honesty policy.  Generative AI issues are being considered.  The Senate committee is also reviewing micro-credentialling.  The new curriculum management system is moving forward.  The Associate Dean also noted that the Chair of our Council is serving on the Task Force on the Future of Pedagogy.
Saskia Van Viegen, Senate Academic Policy, Planning and Research Committee
Professor Saskia Van Viegen noted that this Senate committee is also involved in the Task Force on the Future of Pedagogy.  Other priorities this year include the University Academic Plan and Strategic Research Plan support.  The University is exploring the possible creation of a medical school.
Chair Markus Reisenleitner remarked that these are both high-level and crucial Senate committees.  Graduate involvement in their decisions is very important.
Melanie Cao, Senate Executive Committee's Subcommittee on Honorary Degrees & Ceremonials
Professor Cao was unable to attend the meeting.
12. Senate Synopses
For information
Summaries of Senate meetings of April 27, May 25, and June 29, 2023 (pdf/URL)
The Senate synopses were received for information.
13. 	Other Business
Associate Dean Academic Cheryl van Daalen-Smith spoke about the importance of supervision related to graduate student success.  She stated that with the assistance of an Academic Innovation Fund grant, Ms Tracy Bhoola had been hired as Program Manager, Graduate Supervisory Support Hub, and welcomed her to the meeting.  There will be wide consultation in the first year; a supervisory hub is expected to be in place by the third year.  The Associate Dean looked forward to the increased support for supervisors.
14. 	Adjournment
The meeting adjourned at 4:49 p.m.
